New Mexico Commission for the Blind

State Rehabilitation Council

MINUTES (Draft)

Regular Meeting

August 9, 2018, 9:00 AM
Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106
 
1. Call to Order

Chairman O'Brien called the meeting to order at 9:08 AM.

2. Roll Call and Introduction of New Members

[bookmark: OLE_LINK9]Roll was taken and present were Tom O'Brien, Urja Lansing, Coby Livingstone, Lila Martinez by phone, Lucy Birbiglia, Bernadine Chavez, Paula Seanez, Christine Hall, Paul Luttrell, Yolanda Montoya-Cordova, Kaitlin Ellis, and Greg Trapp. No members were absent.
    
3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Mr. Trapp introduced Dr. Robert Reidy as the Commission's medical consultant. Staff present included Jim Salas, Deputy Director, Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator, Trish Adams, Executive Secretary, and Danielle Valdez, Skills Center Teacher. Mr. Trapp said that Lucy Mallahan will be arriving later. Guests included Alisha Viska, Beverly Hill, and Phyllis Conner.  

4. Approval of Agenda

[bookmark: OLE_LINK8]Christine Hall moved to approve the agenda, and Urja Lansing seconded. Mr. Trapp asked that Lucy Mallahan's agenda items be moved up to allow for her to have an earlier return to Alamogordo.  Ms. Hall amended her motion and Ms. Lansing agreed with the amended motion. A vote was taken and the motion approved unanimously 

 5. Approval of Minutes of Meeting of May 15 and 16, 2018

Christine Hall moved to approve the May minutes, and Urja Lansing seconded. A vote was taken and the minutes were approved, with Lucy Birbiglia, Coby Livingstone, Yolanda Montoya-Cordova, and Kaitlin Ellis abstaining because they were not present.  

6. Chair Report, Tom O’Brien

Chairman O'Brien talked about the state budget and the joint State Rehab Council training set for September 18, saying he hoped all would be able to attend. 

7. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez reported that the CAP program had two calls this quarter, one asking about records and another asking for information. Ms. Chavez explained the Client 
Assistance Program, and described the new Representative Payee grant that is being run by Disability Rights New Mexico. 

Ms. Livingstone asked why it is important, and Ms. Birbiglia asked how the representative payees would be monitored. Ms. Chavez described some of the abuses that had taken place, and she said that 80 percent of reviews would be assigned by the Social Security Administration, and the remaining 20 percent would be selected by Disability Rights New Mexico.    

8. Section 121 Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez talked about the Navajo, Jemez, and Laguna programs. She said the Navajo program is in the second year of a 5-year grant. She said that the next meeting of the Consortia for Administrators of Native American Rehabilitation (CANAR) will be held December 10 to 12, and will be in Scottsdale, Arizona, at the Talking Stick Casino.
 
9. SILC Report, Coby Livingstone

Ms. Livingstone gave her SILC report which Ms. Burma read on her behalf, saying that the SILC needed more voting members, and that Rebecca Holland was the SILC Chair. There was discussion about the SILC and the Centers for Independent Living, and how they were configured and funded. 

10. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp welcomed the new members; Kaitlin Ellis and Yolanda Montoya Cordova, saying that they were both highly qualified and asking them to each introduce themselves and provide more information about their background.

Mr. Trapp said that Curtis Chong has retired from the Commission, and he thanked him for his service. Mr. Trapp said that Curtis was important in improving voting access in New Mexico, including with the new rule that will allow blind voters to independently cast an absentee ballot.

Mr. Trapp said that Peggy Chong, a former Council member won the Bolotan Award as the Blind History Lady, and he expressed his congratulations to Ms. Chong.  Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Burma to talk about the other Bolotan Award winner.  Ms. Burma said that Carol Green won the Bolotan Award for her Navajo Braille code. 

Mr. Trapp said that another federal shutdown is being threatened, but he would be surprised if Congress would be willing to shut down the federal government. Mr. Trapp said that the agency would watch the situation closely, and draw as much federal funds as possible should a shutdown appear likely. He said that the agency should be able to keep running during any likely shutdown period. Ms. Burma asked how this being a fifty percent year might impact on the funding. Mr. Trapp explained the rule and said he thought the agency would be okay since the 50 percent calculation is based on the total budget, but that he would need to give it more thought.   

Mr. Trapp said that Janelle Gonzales is working on the Request Budget for State Fiscal Year 2020, and that the Commission board will meet on August 29 to approve the Request Budget. He said that the agency will be asking for additional state funds to restore independent living services.

Mr. Trapp talked about the upcoming change in administrations in Santa Fe, saying that he hoped that it would not result in mass changes to boards and commissions. He said that except for the Commission for the Blind and the Developmental Disabilities Planning Council, Governor Richardson removed all agency heads, and replaced all members of boards and commissions. Mr. Trapp said that this was very disruptive to these state agencies. He said that Richardson was the first Governor to succeed a Governor who served 8 years. He said that he hopes the new Governor will take a more measured approach, similar to what Governor Martinez did. 

b. Administration and Finance, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that Monica Maestas has left the agency, and he thanked her for her service. He said that the agency was in the process of hiring a new Deputy Director for Finance and Administration. 

Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Gonzales is the interim Chief Financial Officer, and that she is working on the state audit and on the Request Budget.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported that a new counselor has been hired in Albuquerque, Nathan Reiman. He said that they are still working on filling vacancies in Farmington and Las Cruces. Mr. Salas thanked Curtis Chong for his service as Technology Manager, complementing for his skills and abilities.

Mr. Salas said that 16 persons were placed in competitive employment with two placed in self-employment, for a total of 18, earning an average of $19.41 cents per hour. For the federal fiscal year, the totals are 12 in competitive employment with two in self-employment for a   total of 14, earning $19.61 per hour. He said that 21 consumers are currently in employment status. He said that placements included an administrative law judge, therapist, aeronautical engineer, sales clerks, computer support specialists, janitorial worker, education and vocational counselor, and food service worker. He said the wages ranged from three earning less than 10 dollars per hour to one earning more than 70 dollars per hour. 

Ms. Lansing and Mr. O'Brien complemented Mr. Chong, with Ms. Lansing saying he was a great teacher and amazingly patient and that she benefited greatly from him. Mr. O'Brien said that Mr. Chong was inspirational.  

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan 

Ms. Mallahan gave the Orientation Center report, saying that the STEP program had concluded at the end of July, and that they had seven students at the start of the program. She said that they had rafting through Adaptive Sports and also had a One Touch self-defense workshop. 

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported that she had twelve students in Albuquerque. She said that they had a water sport event at Cochiti Lake using Adaptive Sports, a bowling event and a One Touch self-defense training.

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center sponsored a Unified English Braille Exam on June 16, and that four persons were NCUEB certified as a result. She said that she is planning to sponsor a Unified English Braille seminar on February 2, 2019. 

11. New Business

a. Approval of Council Position on Changing Orientation Center Dormitory Staffing from 24 Hours a Day to a Schedule that Does Not Include Overnight Coverage, Lucy Mallahan 

Ms. Mallahan said that the Orientation Center wants to reduce the scheduling at the dorm so that the night shift is not covered. Ms. Mallahan said that this approach would better align the Center with the philosophy that says that blind persons are capable of living and working independently. She said she is researching key card systems. She said the move would also save money, helping to compensate for the fiscal impact of Pre-Employment Transition Services.  

Mr. O'Brien asked what the biggest downside risk was.

Mr. Trapp said that the biggest risk is that a student would be sexually assaulted at 3:00 in the morning, but that they would implement procedures to make sure that any such risk was reduced to an acceptable degree. He said that they would have key cards and increased video surveillance. He said that this risk is basically no different than what is the case when persons stay at a hotel.    

Ms. Ellis asked if the two different wings of the dorm were separated by doors.

Ms. Mallahan said that there was a door between the two different sections.

Mr. Trapp said that they could put a chime on the door and provide students with panic alarms. 

Ms. Birbiglia said the change would send a message and help instill confidence in students.

Ms. Montoya-Cordova said it would provide a chance for leadership. She said that the students could elect a leader who could be responsible should anything take place.

Phyllis Connor said that this could be like the resident assistant that is in a college dorm.

Ms. Montoya-Cordova said there could be a rotating leadership.

Mr. Trapp said that he wanted to vet this issue with the Council, and that this discussion had been extremely valuable. He said that the agency needed to conduct some additional research to make sure that there was not a state law that might require that the building be staffed continuously during hours of operation. 

Ms. Lansing moved to recommend that the dorm change to an operation that does not include overnight staffing. Ms. Ellis and Ms. Hall simultaneously seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously.  

b. Discussion of ETA 9169, RSA 911, and Other Required Federal Reports, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas asked Trish Adams to read a report written by Daphne Mitchell discussing the 911 report and the new ETA 9169. After she read the report, Mr. O'Brien asked that it be attached to the minutes. 

c. Approval of Comprehensive Statewide Assessment, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said that the agency needed to conduct the needs assessment every three years, and that one was due. He said that the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act changed the process, but that they wanted to use the same method as was done three years ago. Mr. Trapp said that they would also conduct public meetings and to look at demographic information. He asked Ms. Adams to read the survey that was used last time.   

It was determined that 10 percent would be a better sample size, and that "not sure" should be replaced with "don't remember" on the survey.
  
Ms. Livingstone moved to approve the comprehensive needs assessment as modified, and Ms. Lansing seconded.

12. Unfinished Business

a. Update on Impartial Due Process Hearing Officers, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said that he kept this item on the agenda as a way of keeping the agency accountable on this issue, and that they would be working to schedule training for the new hearing officers.

b. Update on Joint SRC Training for the Commission for the Blind and the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, Tom O’Brien and Bernadine Chavez

The joint training was discussed, which is set for September 18. It was determined that it would need to be conducted as a special meeting since a quorum of members would be present, and that minutes of the prior meeting would need to be approved. It was decided to request that the Office of the Attorney General conduct a training on the Open Meetings Act and on the Governmental Conduct Act. 

c. Update on Prior Approval and Technical Assistance Circular RSA-1802 Streamlining Prior approvals, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp summarized the prior written approval requirement for the new Council members. He said that the prior approval issue is still proving difficult, and that he is hoping that the Rehabilitation Services Administration will provide a waiver. He asked Ms. Burma to read a recent prior approval request that Mr. Trapp sent to Mr. Sean Barrett to illustrate what is being required.


d. Discussion of Governmental Services Agreement with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that the agency is still working with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired to provide Pre-Employment Transition Services. He said that one issue is that they cannot provide funding up front, and that the agreement cannot supplant services that NMSBVI is already providing.

e. Discussion of Pending Section 107 Monitoring, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that there are positions vacant at the Rehabilitation Services Administration and that the Trump administration is reducing positions, and that it is less likely that New Mexico will be monitored next year. 

f. Update on HR consolidation, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that it now looks like the HR functions of the Commission will not be consolidated. He said that the process has proven difficult, and that it is even more complex for agencies that receive federal funds because of their cost allocation plans.  

13. Council Open Discussion

Ms. Livingstone asked about the plans for changing the Commission for the Blind Act.

Mr. Trapp said that he thought that a three-person Commission was too small, and that he believed that increasing it to five persons would work better. He said that this may be the time to make that change. He said he would want an advisory body that could support a five-person commission. He said that this would save agency resources.

Mr. O'Brien asked how the advisory members would be appointed, and Mr. Trapp said that he would give that some thought, but that he thought they should be made by the agency or by the Commission. 

Mr. Trapp summarized the Strategic Plan, saying that it began with an environmental scan and identified areas that services were provided, breaking services into two groups; one for persons seeking to be employed through vocational rehabilitation, and another for persons who are not seeking employment but needing independent living services. He said that the vocational rehabilitation portion addresses the needs of transition students, noting needs such as delayed maturation and decreased Braille literacy. He said that the adult portion addressed areas such as increasing numbers of persons with multiple disabilities, a decreasing workforce participation rate, and the aging workforce. Mr. Trapp said the plan needed to be revised and submitted along with the Request Budget in September. He said that the current plan needs to be updated to include an improving economy, the experience with Pre-Employment Transition Services, and new numbers related to diabetes. He solicited comments from Council members, asking if they had any suggested changes.

14. Audience and Public Comments 

There were no audience comments.

15. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for Albuquerque on October 22, starting at 9:00 AM.
 
16. Adjourn

Chairman O'Brien adjourned the meeting at 4:10 PM.



[bookmark: _GoBack]______________________________ 		DATE: September 18, 2018
Thomas P. O'Brien, Chairman
Commission for the Blind
State Rehabilitation Council


Attachment to August 9, 2018 Minutes of CFB SRC

July 1, 2017 ushered in a new error for Vocational Rehabilitation. Agencies transitioned from compiling a comprehensive annual report (the RSA 911) on consumers who had exited the program, to a quarterly RSA 911 on live data corresponding to all open VR cases. The evaluation period also changed from collecting data on the federal fiscal year to a program year, which corresponds with our state fiscal year calendar. Prior to the passage of WIOA, all other partners were reporting data in this fashion. 

The RSA 911 was expanded to include information on education goals; students with disabilities; credential attainment and measureable skill gains; services provided to potentially eligible individuals; and involvement with other WIOA partners/agencies providing comparable benefits. At present, VR agencies are still required to prepare the RSA 113 report, which captures data on the number of consumers exiting the program in the following phases: application, trial work, extended evaluation, and after receiving services. It also collects data on individuals who were able to move from being wait listed into receiving services – although the Commission is not on order of selection. At the recent Get Aware Live conference, the Chief of the Data Collection and Analysis Unit, Melinda Giancola, announced that RSA hopes to retire the RSA 113 by the 2nd quarter of FFY19. 

This change in data collection presented a challenge for how we conduct business and presented new concerns to the VR Counselor team in performing the essential duties of their positions. Alliance, the company which builds the case management system used by our agency and a majority of the industry, reacted quickly to work alongside agencies and RSA to develop tools to automate and streamline the data collection process. We are only one year into the new RSA 911 reporting requirements. RSA, Alliance, and the Commission are still in the test and reiterate phase of assuring that the data being collected, the tools being developed, and the methods, policies, and procedures being issued to VR Counselors are not burdensome; however, result in meeting the objectives of WIOA. 

Another monumental change in the submission of the RSA 911 report, which ultimately results in more accurate data, is that the reports must be submitted error free. Previously, any anomalies present in the 911 were corrected and documented; however, if an error was found and unresolvable, an agency could submit the report. This is no longer the case. 

In October 2017, the initial run of the RSA 911 resulted in several hundred errors, and our data analysis team worked feverishly into the wee hours of submission night to clear all the errors. We learned many lessons from that experience. Tweaks have been made to our Aware adaptation and ongoing training is provided to the VR Counselor team. As RSA releases new and revised guidance on interpretations of WIOA, we revise our internal procedures to match. These changes and continued training has resulted in fewer errors at the initial run of the 911 report each quarter. Thus far, the Commission has submitted an error free and on-time report every quarter.

WIOA performance is collected on the Employment and Training Administration Report or ETA 9169. Each WIOA partner is required to annually submit this federal report to assist in evaluating the implementation of WIOA. Within VR, the report is due on October 1st to RSA. States that have general and blind agencies must combine their data for the ETA 9169. Once the submission window for the 4th quarter of PY17 RSA 911 reports has closed on August 15th, agencies will be able to access ETA 9169 raw data from RSA. Due to the deadlines for financial reports occurring after the close of the federal fiscal year, computations for expenditures related to purchase service categories and other financial data elements are the responsibility of each agency to calculate for the report. Once all ETA 9169 reports are collected, DOL and other federal partners will compile all submissions and issue a WIOA performance report for each state. 


